Windsock Village Property Owners Corp.

Annual Meeting Minutes

June 9, 2007

President Don Meader called the meeting to order at 1:15 pm.

Don thanked Sonja Meader for organizing the food, Bev Mason for picking up the supplies and Karen & Mac MacIver for the cooking.

Certification of notice & establishment of quorum: Secretary confirmed that a quorum has been established.

Don Meader reviewed the procedure for minutes of last years meeting. Until we get complaints about how they are sent out, they will be done this way. Minutes are not changed by motions etc. If you observed something incorrect or not right, speak to the secretary and we can make a change later. Approved.

Report of President: Don explained that he will serve on the board if re-elected but will not serve as President. Nothing to do with this meeting but just informing everyone. He is planning on taking more time off. He also thanked and introduced his fellow board members. He then introduced new Village members. 

Treasurer’s report: Budget for 06-07 $53,245 actual amount spent: $47,952. That leaves a $5,293 surplus. Primarily: $2,251 Office admin, reserve $4,000. Legal fees were $2,543 over budget. There was $22,181 unreserved cash as of May 31. Accounts receivables totaled $968 from two overdue accts that she believes will be collected. She is working with the people.

Old Business: New attorney: We have dealt w/ Peter Malia at Hastings Law Firm for several years. We have changed to Attorney Deborah Fauvre of Cooper Deans and Cargill. 

Maintenance update: Glenn Mason of Eaglecrest Corp. reported that the expenditures of $20,000 consisted of $4,000 for dust control, $7,000 for grading, gravel & repair, $3,200 for the rec area, roadside mowing & chipping, $3,000. On Apache Lane with the $5,000 line item he installed two drains. There always has been drainage issue in that area. This makes Apache Lane done as far as drainage issues. This is the only dirt road that is now ready for paving. Installed a drain at Sieczkowski property. Cherokee Lane: raised the road with gravel & installed at turn out to alleviate drainage problem. Ditching road & disposing of the material has usually cost $2,000-$4,000. This year he tried blowing the pine needles away & seemed to work. Saved a lot of money. Want to take that savings & put toward more drainage. Broken trees & hanging trees were chipped.

Budget: Don reviewed the budget by line item. One new line item of: High Limb Trim with a $5,000 amount. Glenn explained that he high limbed in ’97 in WV II. Big truck has a hard time in heavy snow. Captains Way, Navaho & Aztec need limbing. He plans to rent a man-lift and get it done in a couple of days. Also, plan to take down a few trees that are in the way. Can’t do all of WVII with $5,000 but can do the above. Also, a couple of trees around the gazebo and 7 dead pitch pines at the entrance will be removed.  Legal fees: over budget due to the Fitzmaurice/Clark issue.

This will be discussed further under new business. Don doesn’t believe that $3,000 is enough but we are allowed to go over budget by $2,000. Repair/replace drains: would like intersection of Old Mill and Aviation fixed. The drain has failed and needs replacing. If anything left over he will do one on Red Baron. Once that drain is installed, Red Baron will be ready for paving. Greg Howard asked about the catch basins at entrance & outflow into swamp. Glenn replied:  outflow still doing its job & the catch basins still look good. Glenn: wanted to increase the winter maint by $5000 but with the high limb extra will keep fingers crossed. Storm clean up represents money that was spent this last spring. Since road maintenance budget was over he went to the board and asked what to do. He decided to do it this way instead of taking from savings.

Total requested budget is $60,600, with 117 property owners it is $518. Greg Howard asked about the reserve account; we always put $4,000 into reserve. What is being looked at for that money? Don replied: nothing specific. In the past we put money into the reserve for drainage, paid for paving etc. If we don’t put money in the reserve, we will not ever be able to continue paving. Glenn: he has some options relative to paving repair for later in the meeting that would come from savings. BobPustell: thinks we should be building it up and should not be earmarked for anything. Question re legal expense. Greg: will we recover the legal fees that we have spent? Don replied that he doesn’t know. Motion to accept the budget: seconded.

Budget passed without opposition.

Election of Trustees: Motion that secretary cast one ballot to nominate Don Meader, Bill Clegg, & Bev Mason for 3 years and Douglas MacIver for 2 years. Motion Passed

New Business: 

Off Road vehicle: We have received a couple of letters complaining about 1 or 2 individuals. Don: we have spoken to the parents & landlord. Board would like to ask for approval on the following: no individual can operate a vehicle on our roads that do not have a valid license. Don explained that it can be dangerous especially at corners.  Brad Eldridge stated that a driver of an off-road vehicle must be licensed and registered. The laws are enforced by NH Fish & Game. Don stated that a notice will be sent out to everyone with the billing. Motion: no use of off road vehicles on the roads of WV without a license. Maureen Jamieson stated that punishing a large group for the actions of a few isn’t fair. What does it encompass? The Conner’s have been here 21 years and recently there has been 3 atvs zooming by his house daily. It’s dangerous and opens us up to a lawsuit. Joe Dion asked if there are already rules that Fish & Game can enforce, why make another rule that will affect everyone when its only a few who violate. Ed Ota stated that our Covenants and Restrictions allow any type of vehicle to be on the roads.

Don: we want to send out something soon about what our stand is. Years ago it was simple. One person owned the property and whatever he allowed was fine. Now we own this as a group and we try to get a feel on big stuff from the body. Ed: are you talking about an auto driver’s license or is there a special Fish and Game license? Ed also asked: do renters enjoy the same rights as owners? If so we are violating the covenants and restrictions? Glenn Mori: sounds like everyone is against this motion and would like to have this voted down knowing that there will be a follow up motion. Smith: not only the roads, also the power lines. Sonja Meader: not only WV kids there are also several kids from outside. Vote: did not pass.

Motion: Board include as part of the invoice package a brief summary of State of NH OHRV regulations. 

Amendment: include the phone # of Fish & Game Dept. 

Joe: Does the board have an intent to contact Fish and Game about the current violations? 

Vote on amendment: passed

Ray Latham; aren’t these people creating a public nuisance and isn’t there a law against that? 

Vote on motion with amendment: passed

Glenn Mason: we ought to be ashamed of ourselves. We have two kids Mahoney & Bochiccio. Why can’t we just talk to the parents? We spent more time on this than a $60,000 budget.

Fitzmaurice/Clark: Don reviewed the physical description. Bill Fitzmaurice and Bob Clark don’t see eye to eye. Bill officially came to the board a couple of years ago about the storage trailer that stores the Clark’s furniture. The lot has restrictions on it that allow for commercial facilities but specifically disallows a residential structure. Bill is concerned about the trailer. He has asked the board to do something about it. Meanwhile we were asking about other things with the attorney and the trailer got put on a back burner. Meanwhile Bob shows up with a fifth wheel trailer and is living in it. We have spent our time on the living issue and not on the trailer. Now we need to have the attorney rule on whether it is legal or not. It could affect many of us once this can of worms is opened. Don will write to Bill and review the results of this meeting. Don doesn’t believe that this can be accomplished with the $3,000 available in the legal fees budget. He thinks it will take $5,000 this year.

Steve Moore: why don’t we resolve the first issue and then take on the second issue? Don: Bill brought out the trailer issue first and has asked us to resolve it. Ed More: is the board taking the initiative and looking for funds or are they looking for guidance from the body? Glenn Mori: motion to increase the legal expense budget by $2,000 to $5,000. Tom Kondrat stated that this has become a money pit. Maureen Jamieson: it isn’t Fitzmaurice against Clark it is all of us against Clark. He’s costing us money and has harassed Fitzmaurice. Glenn Mason: we should tell Bill that we are working with you here. The issue is Bob Clark. We should concentrate our efforts on one thing at a time the Restrictions and Covenants issue of building a house. Beverly Mason: if there are violations out there that we are allowing, we will lose in court. 

Motion passed 36 to 25.

Greg Howard recommends that we pursue this one issue to finality but get lined up on other issues so that we don’t get bit. Ed More: others are worried about precedence but our Restrictions and Covenants allow us to not be bound by precedence. 

Don needs to send a letter to Bill Fitzmaurice about the trailer. If anyone has a plan of attack please speak up. Nancy Drach: the trailer is the big issue to Bill. Since the travel trailer is apparently not coming back this year, why don’t we deal with the storage trailer? Don: we have already spent $3,000 on the travel trailer. Joyce Latham:  a lot of us have trailers in our property, if someone complains are you going to sue us all? Bob Pustell: past practice is very big: so far we have allowed a grimy trailer for 2 ½ yrs. If this was near the entrance there would be a lot more aggravated people. If we don’t challenge it in some manner, we won’t have a leg to stand on if more people do this sort of thing. Glenn Mori: what Bill is looking for is support from the board & body that this matter is not being dropped. Steve Moore: I’m willing to offer to Bob Clark that he put his trailer on a lot I owns in Tamworth. All I ask is that when the Town of Tamworth assesses him a $60 fee that I be reimbursed. The board will write a letter to that effect to Clark and cc Fitzmaurice. Tom Kondrat: send the letter certified. It will show that he is operating in bad faith. Maureen Jamieson: has the board sent an official letter to Bob re: trailer? Beverly Mason: we need to check with attorney that it is in fact a violation. May not be because the commercial lot has different rules.

Motion: send a registered letter to Bob Clark re: moving the storage trailer to Steve’s Moore’s property in Tamworth. Passed

Road Paving: Don will combine road repair and road paving. A committee was formed to look at asphalting the balance of WV. Nancy Drach: she spoke with GMI Paving for a rough idea on current costs. She and Larry Miles met in Sept. and $233,750 would pave the rest of the development and build aprons at driveways. She met with Glenn Mason about road prepping. Apache Lane is ready. Fixing or adding one drain on Red Baron and it is ready. It would cost $40,000-50,000 to prep the roads for drainage. It would be about $2,000 per assessment to pave it all. The pre and post work would add about $500 per assessment. Glenn Mori: can we speak about the repairs first? It would affect how I think about paving. Don: both GMI & Pike noted that there should be a 1” top coat on the asphalted roads. 

Glenn Mason: it has been brought to my attention that the existing pavement is cracked a lot. We sealed a few cracks some years ago. But now there is wear showing. There are too many cracks for sealing. Freeze/thaw cycle because of odd winters is causing some heaving & cracking. Glenn called GMI about the 1 1/4” top coat. 90,000 square feet would cost $44,500 for the first section of Old Mill. Sealing the same area will cost $10,200 + sanding afterward. The cost with sealing, sanding, sweeping would be about $13,500-14,000.There is a third option of “chip sealing”. This would cost $19,300. Glenn recommends that we use savings that we already have and go with option #3. It is more flexible and also seals. It should last 6-10 years. Fred Brainerd: have you ever seen this done? Glenn: no but Tuftonboro prefers this method. BobPustell: if the rest of this is paved, how much will we save in maintenance? Glenn: at least $4000 on dust control. Don: after we paved Old Mill, we did not see a lot of savings because there is still sweeping, ditching etc. Bob Pustell: what is the level of urgency? Do we need to do it now or do we have a couple of years? Joe Dion: we have a sizeable investment in the current paving. We have always done this work from savings. Maybe we should double our $4,000 to savings to build it up quicker to get some more paving. For now we should take care of our investment and take the money from savings. Glenn: Mountview Development did not take care of their pavement and it ended up being ground up and they are now back to dirt. Steve Moore: how are we ever going to pave any more road if we spend savings on the current paved roads? We need some sort of master plan to determine what to do.

Greg Howard: has the board given any consideration to selling the piece of land that was purchased on the Lake Rd. with development restrictions? Bob Pustell: we have to decide if we actually want paved roads. Glenn Mori: there is good and bad to everything. Paving got rid of rough spots but now speeding is the issue. Don: does not think that we should entertain a big issue like this without going directly to everyone with a letter. We can make a decision today on the sealing proposal. That doesn’t mean that paving is out.

Motion: expend as much of savings as is necessary to “chip seal” the first paved section of Old Mill Rd. 

Amendment: increase the reserve from 4k to 8k

.

Steve: Glenn said that we don’t have to do it this year, it can wait until next year. Why don’t we stop and think about it and act on it next year.

Amendment vote: 35 for, 22 against amendment passes

Joe Dion: trusts that since Glenn has never seen this procedure, he will check it out ahead of time and if it does not meet his standards, not proceed

Motion vote: failed 21 to 19

Tom Kondrat: we are out of order. Voters weren’t forewarned that we were going to be expending all of our savings. Don: I’m not uncomfortable with this. Road paving & road repairs were both on the agenda.

Ed More: motion that we expend $10,000 from savings and $10,000 in an increase in the current budget ( as a special line item)for the “chip sealing” project. This would add $85 per assessment. Motion failed 34 against 26 for.

Ed Ota: motion: take the money from savings and do the chip sealing project on the first section of Old Mill Rd..Motion passed

Glenn Mori: poll the people as to whether they want to have paving in front of their house.

Joe Dion: table the road paving item until next year. Passed

Community directory: Don: reviewed the directory for the place in FLA. We would like to explore the possibility of having a directory in WV. Form a committee that would formulate a plan for the directory. You would have the option to opt out. It would be paid for by selling advertising to local vendors.

Motion: form a committee to explore the possibility of making a directory. Passed

Town taking over road maintenance: Ed Ota withdrew the request.

Meeting adjourned at 4:28pm.

Peter Lambert

Peter Lambert

Secretary

